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Snow at last! - Luke and Sam make the most of it 

Welcome to our weekly newsletter 

 
Tina Wilson 

We congratulate Tina on being 
accepted for training for ministry 
within the United Reformed Church. 
We ask God’s blessing on her and her 
family as she prepares to begin her 
training at Westminster College, 
Cambridge in the early Autumn. 

Tina was placed at Abbey Lane last 
year as part of her training to be a lay 
preacher, and we have been especially 

blessed to have her sharing in our services on Zoom these 
past few months. We are delighted the she will continue to 
support our worship into the New Year. 

 

 

 
 
Eco-Church – Recycling Something which we’ve all been 
able to do throughout lockdown is to continue to recycle. 

The boxes have now been emptied and replaced at the back 
of the church and await your offerings of postage stamps, 
ink-jet printer cartridges and dental products. Please seal 
the latter in a polythene bag before depositing. 

Ministers:   Elders:   

Revd Caroline Vodden 01799 524416  Margaret Snowdon 01799 523 548 

Revd Roy Fowler 01279 814809  Louise Luke 0777 360 4372 

     Meg Nettle 01799 521 029 

Church Secretary:   Stephen Rapkin   07730 393 603 

John Luke 01799 531938  Karen Start   01799 522 096 

  07968 730079  Elfreda Tealby-Watson 01799 530 175 

We still haven’t found a place to recycle our laser printer 
cartridges so please keep your eyes and ears open. 

First Live Broadcast from Abbey Lane 

The Advent Remembrance 
Service on Saturday 5th 
December was the very first 
service to be live streamed via 
Zoom and YouTube from 
Abbey Lane. This is a major 
step forward for us and 
should enable us to live 
stream regular services when 
these resume. 

We owe a huge debt of gratitude to John Luke for 
masterminding this project and to generous donors who 
have provided the funding. 

Sunday Service 

Worship Service at Abbey Lane 9:00 

Online Service 10:30 
Reflection by the Rev. Caroline Vodden 

 
Details for the Online Service are in the enclosed 

Orders of Service 

 

Shoebox Appeal Update 

Val reports: ²Ŝ ŘǊƻǇǇŜŘ ƻũ нс ōƻȄŜǎ ǘƻŘŀȅ ŀǘ DǘΦ {ƘŜƭŦƻǊŘ 
CǊŜŜ /ƘǳǊŎƘ ǿƘŜǊŜ ǘƘŜȅ ǿŜǊŜ ƎǊŀǘŜŦǳƭƭȅ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘΦ hƴŜ 
ǇŜǊǎƻƴ ŘƛŘ ŀƴ ƻƴƭƛƴŜ ōƻȄΣ ǎƻ нт ŀƭǘƻƎŜǘƘŜǊΗ ! ōƛƎ ǘƘŀƴƪ 
ȅƻǳ ŦǊƻƳ YŀǊŜƴ ŀƴŘ ƳȅǎŜƭŦ ǘƻ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ǿƘƻ ǇŀǊǝŎƛǇŀǘŜŘΦ L 
ǘƘƛƴƪ ȅƻǳΩƭƭ ŀƎǊŜŜ ǘƘŜ ǎƳƛƭŜ ƻƴ ǘƘƛǎ ōƻȅΩǎ ŦŀŎŜ ƳŀƪŜǎ ƛǘ ŀƭƭ 
ǿƻǊǘƘǿƘƛƭŜΗ Flowers for the 

Advent Remembrance Service 
 

By Margaret Hearne 
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Stansted Airport Enquiry 

What do you think of the proposed expansion of Stansted 
airport? Is it beneficial, bringing jobs and economic 
benefit to our area as well as easy access to holiday 
flights, or to be resisted because of congestion, pollution, 
over-development and those irritating night flights which 
wake you at 3am after which you can’t get back to sleep?  

Maybe your feelings are somewhat conflicted. 

There will be a public enquiry beginning 12th January into 
Manchester Airports Group’s appeal against the refusal of 
its 2018 planning application to expand capacity to 43 
million passengers per annum (about the same size as 
Gatwick). 

In addition to technical evidence it is vital for the planning 
inspectors to hear the views of local residents. Anyone 
can register to speak at the public enquiry. Your 
statement need not be long, technical or complicated. A 
heartfelt, personal view from a local resident can be far 
more powerful than an ‘expert’ consultant’s report. 

You would not need to appear in person. Arrangements 
are being put in place for evidence to be given via video 
link. 

Applications to make representations (i.e. to speak) at the 
enquiry should be sent to info@programmeofficers.co.uk  

and copied to 
Elizabeth.humphrey@planninginspectorate.gov.uk 

Bible Reflection: Luke 1: 46-55 

Mary said, 

“My soul magnifies the Lord, 
 and my spirit rejoices in God my Saviour, 

for he has looked with favour on the lowliness of his 
servant. 

 Surely, from now on all generations will call me blessed; 
for the Mighty One has done great things for me, 

 and holy is his name. 
His mercy is for those who fear him 

 from generation to generation. 
He has shown strength with his arm; 

 he has scattered the proud in the thoughts of their 
hearts. 

He has brought down the powerful from their thrones, 
 and lifted up the lowly; 

he has filled the hungry with good things, 
 and sent the rich away empty. 

He has helped his servant Israel,  

 in remembrance of his mercy, 
according to the promise he made to our ancestors, 

 to Abraham and to his descendants forever.”  

Prayer 

Ever living and ever loving God, 
we thank you for the gift of your Holy Spirit, 

And for the fulness of your glory revealed in Jesus Christ. 
Give us grace to be bold in standing for what is right, 

to endure whatever suffering comes our way, 
and to wait with steadfast patience, 

sure in the hope of yet more glorious days to come. 
Through Jesus Christ your Son, our Saviour.  

Amen 

The Rev’d Fleur Houston (Retired) 
member of Macclesfield and Bollington URC 

Where is this? 

Congratulations to Jenny Evans who 
correctly identified last week's photo 
of a window at Starbucks in Market 
Street. 

We have another photo this week. If 
you recognise where it is, please email 
markhayes@hotmail.co.uk by next 
Tuesday 

Posada—the Journey 
continues 

Mary and Joseph reflect upon 
some of their strange experiences 
visiting Abbey Lane members and 
friends 

30th November 

We have had a lovely evening but it did take us by 
surprise! We were introduced to something called Zoom. 
Apparently this is how 
people communicate 
these days. 

We saw the girls and 
leaders of the Girls 
Brigade in their houses! 
We listened to a story 
about love which 
reminded us of the time we couldn’t find anywhere to 
stay in Bethlehem. We saw the girls do some craft and 
play a game. 

We still aren’t quite sure how the zoom worked, is it a bit 
like a shooting star perhaps? There was a big star over our 
stable. Mary says the wise men’s camels zoomed off to 
get food, is that it? Anyway we enjoyed ourselves with the 
Girls Brigade tonight. 

 

mailto:info@programmeofficers.co.uk
mailto:Elizabeth.humphrey@planninginspectorate.gov.uk
mailto:markhayes@hotmail.co.uk
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2nd December 

We spent a pleasant and cosy evening watching television 
with our hostess. There was a strange game where two 
smartly dressed men walked around a green table and 
used long sticks to push coloured balls around. Our 
hostess said it is called Snooker. 

3rd December 

Our host and hostess invited us to sit 
near the warm fire. She was singing 
songs about Joseph and myself and 
recording them for her friend John for a 
special service. One was called ‘In the 
bleak midwinter’, and when they drew 
back the curtains this morning, that’s 
exactly what it looked like. How 
appropriate. 

4th December 

Snow had fallen, snow on snow, when we arrived Friday 
midday, welcomed into a warm home. We kept Janet 
company while she waited for her daughter and family to 
arrive delayed by floods. Then we spent a pleasant 
evening with them having a meal, chatting and watching 
television. Janet’s grandson Toben (15) sang ‘Silent Night’ 
to us. Saturday morning we journeyed up to Gallows Hill 
to spend Saturday night with Marion and Pat. 

5th December 

Continuing on our journey in Saffron Walden we have just 
been welcomed into the home of Marion and Pat. They 
were in the process of putting up their Christmas 
Decorations and we have been seated next to a wooden 
Nativity Scene, feeling very much at home. After our 
breakfast of toast and marmalade we were taken to our 
next inn. 

6th December 

We came in from the cold mist and had some warm goat’s 
milk which was very welcome. 

We listened to some carols being 
played on the piano. Then we listened 
to the last act of Verdi’s “La Traviata”, 
which was very melodious. 

Jenny cooked fish and chips for our 
supper. We’d eaten fish lots of times 
before, but chips were new to us. We 
wonder if they’ll ever catch on. 

7th December 

We travelled from Saxon Way to Beck 
Road and spent a quiet night here. We 
much enjoyed the visit of one of our 
hosts’ granddaughters on her way back 
from school. 

You can follow Mary and Joseph on our website “Christmas 
at Abbey Lane’ page and read their travel journal: 

http://saffronwaldenurc.org.uk/christmas-at-abbey-lane 

Services in December 

View all YouTube services, and service recordings at: 

http://saffronwaldenurc.org.uk/services-recordings 

Christmas Greetings to those who’ve 
worked for us during the year… 

A humorous card designed, of course, by Gill 
will be sent by our Fabric & Finance 
Committee to all those contractors and 
other trades people who have worked for us 
during the year – all great people to work 
with. 

…...and from WhatsApp 
From top left (clockwise): A cold morning in Blakeney, Ruth 
Fothergill: Andrew Rapkin in the snow: Val and Ken’s tree in 
the sanctuary: Lights in Saffron Walden, Yin Rapkin*: Sam 
Ford and Snowman. 

*the photographer’s husband was taken each year as a child  to ‘see 
the lights’ in Southend. Now we can just drive around Saffron 
Walden! 

December Date Service 

Sun 13 at 9am Morning Worship at Abbey Lane 

Sun 13 at 10:30am Morning Worship via Zoom and YouTube 

Sat 19 10-midday Private Prayer at Abbey Lane 

Sun 20 at 10:30am Morning Worship via Zoom and YouTube 

Sun 20 at 5pm Carols via Zoom and YouTube 

(together with Water Lane URC) 

Christmas Day at 
10:30am 

Family Worship via Zoom and YouTube 

Sun 27 No services 

http://saffronwaldenurc.org.uk/christmas-at-abbey-lane
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The Reverend Roy Fowler’s Letter for Sunday 9th December 2020 

 

Dear Friends, 

A recent afternoon walk with my camera brought these trees to my attention: 

There is something very sculptural and beautiful about bare trees in winter, lit by the cold light of the low sun towards 
the end of the day, especially when they are caught against a backdrop of sky.  You can almost see the light fading in the 
pictures that were only taken a few minutes apart. 

There is something very Advent-like in these pictures.  The trees at first sight look almost dead.  Although we know that 
they are merely dormant waiting to burst back into leaf come the spring.  So there is hidden promise in a winter tree.  
And Advent is a season of promise.  It is a time of hope. 

Advent hope is of course latent hope.  It is hope waiting for fulfilment.  That perhaps is the purest form of hope.  Such 
hope requires a certain kind of spiritual discipline, a willingness to be waiting upon God, and to be receptive of what is 
yet to be. 

The coming of spring has perhaps not been anticipated so eagerly for many of us as it has this year while we embrace 
winter.  For spring next year brings the hope that the vaccination programme that has been started this week will begin 
to change the way that we are able to live.  We are hoping that there will be less fear and less restriction.  The ending of 
fear and the promise of freedom are central Advent themes.  We are looking forward to the ending of the isolation, the 
loss of things that are precious to us, the separation from loved ones, and the sheer strain of doing everything differently 
and with greater caution.  We all have grief we carry from the last few months – some of us very personal grief.  We ache 
in hope for that grief to be healed.  For hope to become tangible. 

Before the spring comes, we have Christmas.  The turning of God to us in Christ.  The Christ-child makes hope tangible, 
fleshed out in human form for us.  Christ fulfils our waiting in hope as he is born as light and life.  We light a candle and 
we celebrate with joy as Christ is born because we know the darkness is being overcome for us. 

May we all be found both waiting in hope and anticipating the joy of Christ’s coming – God be with us,  
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Officers & Representatives for 2021 – 2022 
Officers and representatives to be confirmed below. The list takes account of changes to membership this year, so imme-
diate vacancies are shown as green. Vacancies due to arise in the next 3-6 months are shown as amber. 

 

 

Role / Organisation Officers / Representatives 

5th SW (Free Church) Scout Group Lucinda Bell 

Abbey Lane Guild Joan Bowtle & Val Bowtle 

Badminton Club Audrey Barton 

Bible Society, World Day of Prayer Val Bowtle 

Castle Puppets Meg Nettle, Karen Start; Clara & Abigail 

Christian Aid Elfreda Tealby-Watson 

Church Breakfasts Vacant 

Church Directory Mary Duxbury has volunteered 

Churches Together in SW Val Bowtle, Margaret Hurst 

Coffee Morning Rota Coordinator Val Bowtle, Margaret Hearne 

Coffee rota Gill Howe 

Commitment for Life Val Bowtle 

Communion table Ken Bowtle, Margaret Howell and Margaret Hearne 

Correspondence Secretary John Luke (by June 2021) 

Door Stewards’ rota Val Bowtle 

Dusting rota Pat Fisher and team 

Fair Trade Louise Luke (by June 2021) 

Flower Rota Yvonne Bishop 

Friends of Essex Churches Pat & Marion Barker, Janet Bazley 

Gift Aid Louise Luke (by June 2021) 

Girls Brigade Liaison Greg Watson 

Hall Bookings Julian Nettle 

Heating Steward Rota: – to be confirmed 

Human Resources Coordinator Val Bowtle 

Junior Church Leadership Yin & Stephen Rapkin 

Knit and Natter Karen Start and Meg Nettle 

Marriages - liaison Elfreda Tealby-Watson 

Minute Secretary (Church) Margaret Hearne 

Minute Secretary (Elders) John Luke (by June 2021. Replacement to be agreed by elders) 

Music John Evans & team 

Newport Guild Brenda Johnson 

Newport Lettings Stephen Rapkin 

Newsletter/LINK Gill Howe, Janet Bazley 

Newsletter/LINK Distribution Meg Nettle 

Open Church Stephen Rapkin, Karen Start 

Pulpit Secretary Val Bowtle 

Remembrance Book Gill Howe, Meg Reed 

Safeguarding Officer Margaret Howell 

Social Committee Secretary Marion Barker 

Sound System John Luke, Julian Nettle 

Sunday Club Denise Vincent 
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Committees and groups 
Known vacancies arising from people retiring or moving away are listed under each committee. 

Fabric & Finance Committee 
Karen Start, Philip Marns, Stephen Rapkin and Caroline Vodden 

Retiring at the Annual Church Meeting : Elfreda TW will stay on the committee but intends to retire as 

Convener. Louise Luke will retire from the committee by June 2021 when Louise and John will have 

settled in Scotland. 

Flower group 
Yvonne Bishop, Margaret Hatter, Margaret Hearne, Margaret Hurst, Judith Perry, Meg Reed, Sheila 

Westwood, Joan Draper 

Social Committee 
Marion Barker (Sec), Janet Bazley, Yvonne Bishop, Margaret Clement, Pat Fisher, Yin Rapkin, Joan 

Reed, Meg Reed, Karen Start 

Management Committee (URC/ SA)  
Val Bowtle, Ken Bowtle, Lt Katriona Thurlow, Revõd Caroline Vodden, Sergeant Frank Jefferson 

Retiring at the Annual Church Meeting: Louise Luke 

Serving Elders 
Revõd Caroline Vodden, Stephen Rapkin, Karen Start, Elfreda Tealby-Watson 

Retiring at the Annual Church Meeting : Meg Nettle, Louise Luke and Margaret Snowdon. 

John Luke will be retiring by June 2021 when Louise and John will have settled in Scotland. 

History Group 

Margaret Clement, Olive Newman, Stephen Rapkin 

Role / Organisation Officers / Representatives 

SWAT (Assemblies Team) Val Bowtle 

Synod Representative Vacant 

Treasurer Louise Luke (by June 2021) 

Vestry Bookings Joan Draper 

Vestry Duty Rota Meg Nettle 

Website Editor John Luke (by June 2021) 

Winter Fair Karen Start, Margaret Hurst, Kath Senior 

Church O365 Site Administration John Luke (by June 2021) 



WEBS Service (On YouTube and on Zoom) 

Sunday, 13th December 2020 

 

 

όŎƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ƻǾŜǊƭŜŀŦύ  

YouTube 
 
YouTube is recommended for those with poor broadband or who don’t have access to Zoom. It requires no additional 
software and will run well on even a mobile phone. The only limitation is that you can’t chat; it is for viewing only. For 
those who wish, you could always join the Zoom call after the service, to catch up over a coffee. 
 
The link to the live YouTube service broadcast will be found here: 

 
IťSs¡¡V>ĶUPO[>áCDOYUAtPUHtYM¡VDUZJADV-UDAPUCJOHV 

 

Zoom 
For those who wish to continue using the ‘traditional’ method of joining in fellowship, then the meeting details are: 
 
Meeting ID: 941 2310 5832 
Passcode: 898053 

 
IťSVs¡¡^PPNtYV¡L¡ÌÉÆÇÈÆÅÊãÈÇpS[CÐD%=Y6ÅSÆ/ÈC;9M'<8Å+]>'I>@L/YC^ÅÌ 
 
You can join the service directly from your landline phone by dialling on of the of the following numbers. There are a 
few to choose from in case you have trouble getting through. 
 
Please be aware – you will be charged by your supplier at your agreed rate: 

0208 080 6591  
0208 080 6592  
0330 088 5830 

 
If you are joining from a mobile phone enter either of the following numbers. Please be aware – you will be charged by 
your supplier at your agreed rate: 

+441314601196,,94123105832#,,,,,,0#,,898053# 
+442034815237,,94123105832#,,,,,,0#,,898053# 

 
However you dial in, a voice will prompt you for the Meeting ID shown above. Enter it by pressing the numbers on your 
keypad as directed. 
 
If you are asked for the password, it has also changed, so enter the Password shown above. 

http://saffronwaldenurc.org.uk/services-recordings
https://zoom.us/j/94123105832?pwd=eDZuS0p1N3dXVkFYU0JyaFhabjNudz09


Welcome and Call to Worship 

Advent Candles 

What child is this (R&S 170) 

 

 

Prayer 

 

Bible Reading : John 1:6-8, 19-28  

 

Young Person’s Address  (followed by young people joining their breakout room) 

 

Reflection 

όŎƻƴǝƴǳŜŘ ƻǾŜǊƭŜŀŦύ 

 1. What child is this, who, laid to rest, 
on Mary's lap is sleeping? 
whom angels greet with anthems sweet, 
while shepherds watch are keeping? 
This, this is Christ the King, 
whom shepherds worship and angels sing; 
haste, haste to bring him praise, 
the Babe, the son of Mary. 

 
 2.  Why lies he in so poor a place 

where ox and ass are feeding? 
Come have no fear: for sinners here 
the silent Word is pleading. 
Nails, spear shall pierce him through, 
the cross be borne for me, for you: 
hail, hail the Saviour comes, 
the Babe, the son of Mary. 

  
3. So bring him incense, gold and myrrh, 

all tongues and peoples own him, 
the King of kings salvation brings, 
let every heart enthrone him. 
Raise, raise your song on high 
while Mary sings a lullaby, 
joy, joy, for Christ is born, 
The Babe, the son of Mary. 
 
 

 W. C. Dix altd.* 
CCL Nos: 214400, 214699, 862106  



Prayers of Intercession and the Lord’s Prayer 

 

Love Divine (R&S 663) 

 

 

 

Blessing 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 1. Love divine, all loves excelling, 
joy of heaven, to earth come down, 
fix in us thy humble dwelling, 
all thy faithful mercies crown. 
Jesus, thou art all compassion, 
pure, unbounded love thou art; 
visit us with thy salvation, 
enter every trembling heart. 
  
2. Come, almighty to deliver, 
let us all thy life receive; 
suddenly return, and never, 
never more thy temples leave. 
Thee we would be always blessing, 
serve thee as thy hosts above, 
pray, and praise thee without ceasing, 
glory in thy perfect love. 
  
3. Finish then thy new creation, 
pure and spotless let us be; 
let us see thy great salvation, 
perfectly restored in thee; 
changed from glory into glory, 
till in heaven we take our place, 
till we cast our crowns before thee, 
lost in wonder, love and praise. 
 
 

 
Charles Wesley 

CCL Nos: 214400, 214699, 862106  


